

**Behavioral Health Care When Americans Need It:
Ensuring Parity and Care Integration**

**presented to the
U.S. Senate Finance Committee**

Submitted by
Andy Keller, PhD
President and CEO
Linda Perryman Evans Presidential Chair
Meadows Mental Health Policy Institute

2800 Swiss Avenue
Dallas, TX 75204

Email: akeller@mmhpi.org

March 30, 2022

MEADOWS
MENTAL HEALTH
POLICY INSTITUTE

Chair Wyden, Ranking Member Crapo, and Members of the Senate Finance Committee, thank you for the opportunity to testify today regarding two issues that are integral to the effective treatment of behavioral health disorders: enforcement of behavioral health parity and the integration of behavioral and physical health treatment.

My name is Andy Keller, and I lead the Meadows Mental Health Policy Institute (Meadows Institute), a Texas-based non-profit and policy research institute committed to helping Texas and the nation improve the availability and quality of evidence-driven mental health and substance use care. The Meadows Institute provides independent, nonpartisan, data-driven, and trusted policy and program guidance that creates systemic and equitable changes, so all people can obtain effective, efficient behavioral health care when and where they need it. We are committed to helping Texas become a national leader in treatment for all people suffering from mental illness and addiction. More on our [work](#) and [history](#) can be found on our [website](#).¹

America's Behavioral Health is Worse Than Ever, Despite Decades of Bipartisan Consensus on the Need for Parity

America has long faced a behavioral health crisis, one that has been greatly exacerbated by the COVID-19 pandemic:

- While overall rates of death from suicide dropped slightly in the last two years after nearly two decades of increase,² deaths from suicide continued to increase for Black, indigenous, and Hispanic subgroups.³ Suicide is now the fourth leading cause of life-years lost,⁴ resulting in nearly \$70 billion per year in medical costs and lost productivity.⁵
- Overdose deaths continue to rise, reaching an all-time high in 2020 of nearly 92,000 deaths, with rates of overdose deaths climbing a staggering 31% from 2019 to 2020.⁶
- Underlying indicators of depression increased four-fold during the pandemic, affecting nearly one-third of Americans.⁷ Rates are currently three times higher than baseline.⁸
- In late 2021, the U.S. Surgeon General issued America's first ever public health advisory focused on mental health for the nation's youth.⁹ The proportion of youth emergency department visits for mental health needs increased by almost one-third during the COVID-19 pandemic,¹⁰ and by summer 2021 the rate of pediatric emergency room visits for suicide was double pre-pandemic levels.¹¹

These consequences fall hardest on Black, indigenous, Hispanic, and other people of color, who generally receive inequitable and less culturally responsive care, with access to care often frustrated by language and cultural barriers, treatment inaccessibility, and premature care termination.¹² The burden of racism adds yet another insidious and toxic stress that increases risks of poor health for a range of health outcomes, including mental illness and addiction.¹³ The COVID-19 pandemic exacerbated these effects, with Black and Hispanic adults more likely to report symptoms of anxiety and depression.¹⁴ People of color have also disproportionately shouldered the burden of negative financial impacts^{15,16,17} and of grief – a primary driver of

mental illness and addiction.^{18,19,20} The pandemic resulted in the loss of at least 140,000 primary caregivers,²¹ with disproportionate losses among American Indian, Black, and Hispanic children.

Behavioral Health Spending Has Consistently Failed to Keep Up with Needs

The simplest explanation for these consistently worsening behavioral health indicators is that we have dramatically cut spending on behavioral health over the last 40 years.²² In 1986, behavioral health represented 9.3% of all medical spending. But a host of policy decisions, including the shift among insurers to manage behavioral health as a cost-center separate from other health conditions, led to extensive spending reductions. By 1998, behavioral health spending had been reduced by at least 20% more than other health care spending, to just 7.4% of all medical spending, and these decreased spending levels held constant going forward.

The budget of the Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA) is also illustrative. Between FY 2007 and FY 2017, SAMHSA's budget hovered between \$3.2 billion and \$3.6 billion a year. Since then, recognition of the unprecedented surge in substance use disorders and mental health needs has driven federal and state spending upwards. The FY 2022 SAMHSA budget is nearly six billion dollars higher – an exponential increase in funding in five years.

However, nearly four decades of services erosion cannot be fixed overnight, and to offset the trajectory we are on, we will need both the public and private sectors as part of the solution.

Behavioral Health Parity Is a Longstanding & Ongoing Concern

It has been more than 25 years since President Bill Clinton signed the Mental Health Parity Act, providing the first parity protections for people with mental health conditions. And it was almost exactly twenty years ago that President George W. Bush's New Freedom Commission on Mental Health called out “the unfair treatment limitations and financial requirements placed on mental health benefits in private health insurance.”²³ Those efforts culminated with the passage of the groundbreaking Paul Wellstone and Pete Domenici Mental Health and Addiction Equity Act (MHPAEA) in 2008. President Barack Obama expanded these protections across all private payers in 2010 with the Affordable Care Act.

Unfortunately, despite attention from Congress and Presidential Administrations for decades, parity implementation gaps persist, with millions of Americans unable to access needed behavioral health services. A 2019 Milliman research report detailed widespread network adequacy and reimbursement parity concerns for commercially insured consumers:²⁴

- Commercially insured individuals were between five and six times more likely to use out-of-network providers for their behavioral health needs than for other healthcare.

- Primary care reimbursements were 19.8 to 28.3% higher than behavioral health reimbursements, and medical/surgical specialty visits were 17.0 to 18.9% higher.

And in January of this year, the Department of Labor (DOL), Department of Health and Human Services (HHS), and the Treasury released *The Report to Congress on Implementation of the Paul Wellstone and Pete Domenici Mental Health Parity and Addiction Equity Act of 2008*.²⁵ In what the three departments termed “a failure to deliver parity,” the report found broad non-compliance with MHPAEA’s requirements among health insurance plans, with all 58 plans reviewed failing to meet requirements. Specific alarms were raised regarding the use of non-quantitative treatment limitations (NQTLs),²⁶ which are non-numerical limits on the scope or duration of benefits for treatment (such as pre-authorization requirements, differences in provider availability, and application of medical necessity standards).

The report emphasized many specific examples of the inappropriate use of NQTLs, including the exclusion of certain medicines as treatment for substance use disorder conditions and requiring pre-certification for all mental health and substance use disorder outpatient services as opposed to only for a limited range of medical/surgical outpatient care.

While it is important to acknowledge that insurers face systemic challenges in meeting network adequacy requirements for behavioral health care, the data clearly show that they are able to do so for all other medical/surgical specialties. While there is work to be done to improve consensus on standards and further clarity both reporting and parity requirements themselves, the simple fact that every single plan failed to meet expectations underscores the wide gulf between the promise of parity and the realities facing Americans in need of mental health and substance use disorder care today.

The Meadows Institute supports the departments’ call for enhanced MHPAEA enforcement and recognizes the need for regulators, effected consumers, and the insurance industry to continue to improve reporting processes and agreed-upon practices. Additionally, the Meadows Institute encourages Congress to vest DOL with the authority to assess civil monetary penalties for parity violations and to amend The Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974 (ERISA) to expressly provide DOL with the authority to directly pursue parity violations by entities that provide administrative services to ERISA group health plans.

Medicare-specific Parity Concerns

These failures also affect Medicare beneficiaries. In 2020, Medicare spending reached \$829.5 billion, accounting for 20% of total national health care expenditures.²⁷ Despite this, Medicare beneficiaries served through both fee-for-service and stand-alone Medicare Advantage plans do not enjoy the protections of MHPAEA. Consequently, the approximately one in four Medicare beneficiaries estimated to have a mental illness are subject to a range of behavioral

health treatment limitations that do not apply to Medicare-covered medical/surgical services.²⁸ These limitations also have broader systematic consequences beyond their direct impact on Medicare beneficiaries, because Medicare also plays an important role in setting rates, benchmarks, and codes for other health coverages.

Medicare imposes both quantitative and non-quantitative treatment limitations. Arguably, the most glaring example of a discriminatory quantitative Medicare limitation is the 190-day lifetime limit on inpatient psychiatric care. This discriminatory limitation restricts a Medicare beneficiary to just 190 days of inpatient care in their lifetime – without consideration of treatment necessity. A Medicare beneficiary disabled because of a chronic serious mental illness may easily exceed the 190-day lifetime limit, especially if they gain Medicare coverage at a younger age. **We support the Medicare Mental Health Inpatient Equity Act (H.R. 5674 / S. 3061), which would remove the artificial 190-day limitation.**

Network Adequacy: The data show that Medicare Advantage (MA) beneficiaries often lack access to in-network mental health providers, and metrics are often insufficient to ensure an adequate network of providers. This forces participants to turn to higher-cost, out-of-network care or to forego care entirely. A Kaiser Family Foundation analysis found that, on average, MA plans included less than one-quarter of psychiatrists in a county, and more than a third included less than 10% of psychiatrists in their county.²⁹ Medicare also imposes numerous NQTLs that would otherwise violate MHPAEA, including prior authorization requirements and limitations on providers and behavioral health services. As seen with the commercial plans, administrative burdens posed by NQTLs are often just as significant a barrier as low reimbursement rates.

Prior Authorizations: MA plans are often subject to burdensome, unnecessary prior authorization requirements. According to the Kaiser Family Foundation, four in five MA enrollees are in plans that require prior authorization for some services, and more than half of enrollees are in plans that require prior authorization for mental health services.³⁰ The prior authorization process has been shown to be wasteful and to potentially contribute to clinician burnout.³¹ A 2017 American Medical Association survey of 1,000 physicians further noted that 92% of those surveyed reported that prior authorizations have a negative impact on patient clinical outcomes.³²

Evidence-Based Care for Severe Needs: Medicare, along with most commercial plans and many Medicaid plans, also fail to cover a number of evidence-based, multi-disciplinary team interventions for people with the most severe mental health and substance use disorders. This includes Coordinated Specialty Care for early psychosis and Assertive Community Treatment (ACT) teams for people with persistently severe needs. The value and cost savings associated with the use of ACT teams has been established over decades of research.^{33, 34} Coordinated

Specialty Care (CSC) has been shown to produce greater improvement in clinical and functional outcomes as compared with standard care for those experiencing first-episode psychosis.^{35, 36}

Crisis Care: Medicare also fails to cover mental health crisis services, a failure mirrored in commercial coverage. As we roll out the 988 crisis number nationally and as communities across the nation work to establish a full continuum of crisis services, that failure is unacceptable. Earlier this year, we joined RI International and the National Association of State Mental Health Program Directors to publish [Sustainable Funding for Mental Health Crisis Services](#), which identifies standardized existing healthcare codes that every insurer should reimburse, including Medicare.³⁷ The Meadows Institute is very appreciative to Senator Wyden for his continued leadership on the need to adequately fund and support crisis care and to Senators Cornyn and Cortez Masto for focusing on the important role that insurance coverage must play in supporting crisis care. **We strongly support Senators Cornyn and Cortez Masto's Behavioral Health Crisis Services Expansion Act (S. 1902), which would expand reimbursement for the full spectrum of crisis services under Medicare and other payers.**

Peer Support: Similarly, peer support services are not covered within Medicare. Peer support services are provided by people with lived experience of a mental illness or substance use disorder who have completed specialized training and are certified to deliver support services under appropriate state or national certification standards. A 2018 analysis showed that providers with peer services had 2.9 fewer hospitalizations per year and saved an average of \$2,138 per Medicaid enrolled month in Medicaid expenditures.³⁸ **We support Senators Cortez Masto and Cassidy's Peers Act of 2021 (H.R.2767/ S. 2144), which would specify that peer support specialists may participate in the provision of behavioral health integration services with the supervision of a physician or other entity under Medicare.**

Substance Use Disorder Care: There are also major gaps in access to substance use disorder (SUD) care in Medicare, Medicaid, and commercial plans. Broadly speaking, we support the positions set forth by [the Medicare Addiction Parity Project](#). Despite a significant number of Medicare beneficiaries requiring SUD treatment, Medicare simply does not adequately cover most essential SUD benefits and services. SUD services within MA, especially services and medications for opioid use disorders (OUD), are disproportionately subject to burdensome and unnecessary prior authorization requirements and other limitations that hinder timely access to appropriate medications and services.

There is also a significant issue with SUD network adequacy and a lack of SUD providers covered by Medicare. Providers that are not covered by Medicare include Licensed Professional Counselors, Licensed Addiction Counselors, Certified Alcohol and Drug Counselors, and Peer Support Specialists. As a result, many patients who seek treatment are unable to access it.

For Medicare and commercial health plans alike, we are particularly concerned about barriers to access for Medication-Assisted Treatment (MAT). An analysis we conducted in August 2020 showed that universal access to MAT could have saved almost at least 24,000 lives annually from overdose.³⁹ There are also coverage, prior authorization, and network adequacy barriers to MAT in essentially all health plans.

The Most Important Reform: Integration of Behavioral Health into Primary Care

The primary impediment to parity is the lack of providers to deliver care cost-effectively, and integration of behavioral health providers and care delivery into primary care offers the only path to removing this barrier. To adequately address the magnitude of behavioral health need in America, we must combine enhanced parity enforcement with an aggressive effort to integrate behavioral health into primary care. Broad scale adoption of evidence-based primary care interventions for mental health and substance use disorders are essential to realizing the promise of parity for two reasons. First, decades of research and over 90 randomized control trials have clearly shown that the two-thirds of needs which fall into the mild to moderate range can be better treated in primary care than in specialty care.⁴⁰ Second, serving most people in primary care would allow America's limited specialty care workforce to focus on people with more severe and complex needs.

Currently, our behavioral health workforce is not well-deployed upstream in U.S. primary care settings as compared to other industrialized nations.⁴¹ This is a major reason why we fail to detect and treat mental health needs until eight to ten years after symptoms emerge.⁴² But America faced this same challenge with heart disease and cancer and successfully turned the tide on both by leveraging primary care over the last four decades. Until the 1980s, we identified heart disease primarily when a person had a heart attack, and we began treatment then, after the heart was damaged, to resuscitate the person and prevent a recurrence. We would also wait to detect cancer until it resulted in functional impairment – a broken bone, coughing up blood – with devastating consequences and higher mortality rates. Today, we have systems in place in primary care to detect and treat most heart disease and many cancers much earlier, when they are easier to address successfully, much less likely to be disabling and burdensome to the person receiving care, and less costly to society.

Two models best represent the promise of reaching people in primary care rather than referring them to overwhelmed and understaffed specialty care systems: 1) the Collaborative Care Model (CoCM) and 2) Primary Care Behavioral Health (PCBH). CoCM and PCBH each have the potential to magnify the reach of our limited workforce many times over, and analysis carried out by the Meadows Institute shows that CoCM can leverage psychiatrist time 3.5 times over and PCBH can leverage other licensed practitioner time 2.65 times over.⁴³ In early 2021, comprehensive studies through both RAND and the Bipartisan Policy Center endorsed these strategies,⁴⁴ and RAND offered specific recommendations for scaling them nationwide.

CoCM is the most extensively researched and evidence-based integration strategy to detect and treat mental health and substance use disorders before they become crises,⁴⁵ and it is now being implemented at scale in health systems serving millions of Texans.⁴⁶ The potential cost-savings of widespread implementation are considerable: a pivotal 2013 study found Medicare and Medicaid savings of up to six-to-one in total medical costs and estimated \$15 billion in Medicaid savings if only 20% of beneficiaries with depression received it,⁴⁷ and the RAND report cited a 13:1 return on investment. Importantly, CoCM is proven to work just as well for Black, Hispanic, and other communities of color,⁴⁸ and PCBH has shown growing promise with pediatric populations.⁴⁹

Though certain distinctions exist between the two approaches, both effectively address pediatric workforce shortages by: (a) sharing an interdisciplinary team-based structure, (b) treating a wide array of behavioral health presentations, (c) leading to stigma-reduction, (d) utilizing evidence-based measures to guide treatment planning and monitoring, (e) having dedicated insurance billing codes for long-term financial sustainability for practices, (f) allowing for real-time availability of behavioral health care, and (g) employing brief, evidence-based interventions in a short-term care format to help patients access care sooner. Both CoCM and PCBH rely on approved existing billing codes that are reimbursed by Medicare, most major commercial insurance plans, and most states' Medicaid plans. Texas, of note, is expected to activate Medicaid reimbursement for CoCM in CY 2022, which is helping to drive implementation of CoCM and integration broadly.

However, coverage alone is not enough. As the RAND report previously noted, CoCM and PCBH are not available in most primary care settings today, with "implementation of models like CoCM . . . underwhelming and largely confined to academic medical centers." Given this, the RAND report recommends a nationwide effort to provide technical assistance and financial incentives scaled in the hundreds of millions of dollars to help the hundreds of thousands of primary care practitioners across the nation rapidly adopt these models.

Only a national effort of this magnitude can turn the tide on rising deaths from suicide and overdose. America faced this same challenge 15 years ago regarding the adoption and meaningful use of electronic health records, and we employed technical assistance and financial incentives to scale their availability nationally in just a few years. If we wait 20 years, this will be the standard of care nationwide, but in the meantime we will lose over two million more Americans to suicide and overdose and relegate tens of millions more to poor access, delayed care, and a range of tragic outcomes.

Today in Texas we are showing that such a rapid transition is possible. Over the next five years, the Meadows Institute and our partners are using the \$10 million Lone Star Prize awarded by Lyda Hill Philanthropies to bring this care to over 10 million Texans.⁵⁰ In addition, Texas is

deploying \$7 million in American Rescue Plan Act (ARPA) funds to accelerate implementation of integration in pediatric settings to increase access across 18 Texas health systems.

Congressional efforts such as the Collaborate in an Orderly and Cohesive Manner Act (H.R. 5218) by Rep. Fletcher (D-TX) and Rep. Herrera Beutler (R-WA) could form the basis for such action, and this effort is supported by every major medical association.⁵¹ To address the magnitude of the national crisis facing us today, this legislation should be broadened to include PCBH and scaled up to funding levels sufficient for national scaling such as those recommended by RAND.

The Meadows Institute encourages the Committee to support large-scale efforts to build integrated care infrastructure and widespread adoption of models such as CoCM. We also encourage the Committee to support the Collaborate in an Orderly and Cohesive Manner Act (H.R. 5218) to help primary care providers implement integrated behavioral health and primary care models, but broaden it to cover models such as PCBH and expand its reach by funding it at levels suggested by the RAND report as necessary for widespread adoption.

¹ The Meadows Institute website can be viewed here: <https://mmhpi.org>; our latest policy work here: <https://mmhpi.org/work/policy-updates/>; and our history here: <https://mmhpi.org/about/story-mission/>

² Garnett, M. F., Curtin, S. C., and Stone, D. M. Suicide mortality in the United States, 2000-2020. *National Center for Health Statistics Data Brief*, 433. Hyattsville, MD: National Center for Health Statistics. 2022
<https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/databriefs/db433.pdf>

³ Curtin, S.C., Hedegaard, H., and Ahmad, F.B. Provisional numbers and rates of suicide by month and demographic characteristics: United States, 2020. *Vital Statistics Rapid Release*, 16. Hyattsville, MD: National Center for Health Statistics. 2021. <https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/vsrr/VSRR016.pdf>

⁴ Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Center for Injury Prevention and Control. Web-based Injury Statistics Query and Reporting System (WISQARS) Years of Potential Life Lost (YPLL) [online]. (2020)
https://www.cdc.gov/injury/wisqars/fatal_help/ypll.html

⁵ Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2021, April). Preventing suicide. [Fact sheet].
<https://www.cdc.gov/suicide/pdf/preventing-suicide-factsheet-2021-508.pdf>

⁶ Hedegaard, H., Miniño, A.M., Spencer, M.R., Warner, M. Drug overdose deaths in the United States, 1999-2020. *National Center for Health Statistics Data Brief*, 428. Hyattsville, MD: National Center for Health Statistics. 2021
<https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/databriefs/db428.pdf>

⁷ Santomauro, D. F. et al. (2021). Global prevalence and burden of depressive and anxiety disorders in 204 countries and territories in 2020 due to the COVID-19 pandemic. *The Lancet*, 398(10312), 1700–1712.
[https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736\(21\)02143-7](https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(21)02143-7)

⁸ National Center for Health Statistics. (2022, March 14). *Anxiety and Depression* (Household Pulse Survey). Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. <https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/covid19/pulse/mental-health.htm>

⁹ The U.S. Surgeon General's Advisory. (2021). *Protecting youth mental health*.
<https://www.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/surgeon-general-youth-mental-health-advisory.pdf>

¹⁰ Leeb, R. T., Bitsko, R. H., Radhakrishnan, L., Martinez, P., Njai, R., & Holland, K. M. (2020). Mental Health–Related Emergency Department Visits Among Children Aged 18 Years During the COVID-19 Pandemic—United States,

January 1–October 17, 2020. *MMWR. Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*, 69.

<https://doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm6945a3>

¹¹ Yard et al. (2021, June 18). Emergency Department Visits for Suspected Suicide Attempts Among Persons Aged 12-25 Years Before and During the COVID-19 Pandemic – United States, January 2019-May 2021. *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*, US Department of Health and Human Services/Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 70(24), 888-894. <https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/70/wr/pdfs/mm7024e1-H.pdf>

¹² Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. (2020). *Double Jeopardy: COVID-19 and Behavioral Health Disparities for Black and Latino Communities in the U.S. (Submitted by OBHE)* (p. 5).

<https://www.samhsa.gov/sites/default/files/covid19-behavioral-health-disparities-black-latino-communities.pdf>

¹³ Paradies, Y., Ben, J., Denson, N., Elias, A., Priest, N., Pieterse, A., Gupta, A., Kelaher, M., & Gee, G. (2015). Racism as a Determinant of Health: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *PLOS ONE*, 10(9), e0138511.

<https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0138511>

¹⁴ Vahrtian, A., Blumberg, S. J., Terlizzi, E. P., & Schiller, J. S. (2021). Symptoms of anxiety or depressive disorder and use of mental health care among adults during the COVID-19 pandemic - United States, August 2020–February 2021. *MMWR. Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*, 70(13), 490–494.

<https://doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm7013e2>

¹⁵ Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2021). *Health equity considerations and racial and ethnic minority groups*. CDC. <https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/community/health-equity/race-ethnicity.html>

¹⁶ Parker, K., Menasce Horowitz, J., & Brown, A. (2020). About Half of Lower-Income Americans Report Household Job or Wage Loss Due to COVID-19. Pew Research Center. <https://www.pewresearch.org/social-trends/2020/04/21/about-half-of-lower-income-americans-report-household-job-or-wage-loss-due-to-covid-19/>

¹⁷ Fairlie, R. (2020). *COVID-19, Small Business Owners, and Racial Inequality*. National Bureau of Economic Research. <https://www.nber.org/reporter/2020number4/covid-19-small-business-owners-and-racial-inequality>

¹⁸ Kaplow, J.B., Saunders, J., Angold, A., & Costello, E.J. (2010). Psychiatric symptoms in bereaved versus non-bereaved youth and young adults: A longitudinal, epidemiological study. *Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*, 49, 1145-1154. <https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2965565/>

¹⁹ Keyes, K. M., Pratt, C., Galea, S., McLaughlin, K. A., Koenen, K. C., & Shear, M. K. (2014). The Burden of Loss: Unexpected Death of a Loved One and Psychiatric Disorders Across the Life Course in a National Study. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 171(8), 864–871. <https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.2014.13081132>

²⁰ Verdery, A. M., Smith-Greenaway, E., Margolis, R., & Daw, J. (2020). Tracking the reach of COVID-19 kin loss with a bereavement multiplier applied to the United States. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 117(30), 17695–17701. <https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2007476117>

²¹ Hillis, S. D., Blenkinsop, A., Villaveces, A., Annor, F. B., Liburd, L., Massetti, G. M., Demissie, Z., Mercy, J. A., Nelson III, C. A., Cluver, L., Flaxman, S., Sherr, L., Donnelly, C. A., Ratmann, O., & Unwin, H. J. T. (2021). COVID-19–Associated Orphanhood and Caregiver Death in the United States. *Pediatrics*, 148(6), e2021053760.

<https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2021-053760>

²² Mark, T. L., Yee, T., Levit, K. R., Camacho-Cook, J., Cutler, E., & Carroll, C. D. (2016). Insurance financing increased for mental health conditions but not for substance use disorders, 1986–2014. *Health Affairs*, 35(6), 958–965.

<https://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2016.0002>

²³ President's New Freedom Commission on Mental Health. (n.d.). *Achieving the Promise: Transforming Mental Health Care in America*. Retrieved March 28, 2022, from <https://govinfo.library.unt.edu/mentalhealthcommission/reports/FinalReport/FullReport.htm>

²⁴ Melek, S., Davenport, S., & Gray, T. J. (2019). *Addiction and mental health vs. Physical health: Widening disparities in network use and provider reimbursement* (Milliman Research Report, p. 140).

<https://www.milliman.com/-/media/milliman/importedfiles/ektron/addictionandmentalhealthvsphysicalhealthwideningdisparitiesinnetworksandproviderreimbursement.ashx>

-
- ²⁵ MHPAEA. (2022). *Realizing Parity, Reducing Stigma, and Raising Awareness: Increasing Access to Mental Health and Substance Use Disorder Coverage* (2022 MHPAEA Report to Congress, p. 54).
<https://www.dol.gov/sites/dolgov/files/EBSA/laws-and-regulations/laws/mental-health-parity/report-to-congress-2022-realizing-parity-reducing-stigma-and-raising-awareness.pdf>
- ²⁶ Employee Benefits Security Administration. (2022). *US Departments of Labor, Health and Human Services, Treasury issue 2022 Mental Health Parity and Addiction Equity Act Report to Congress*. U.S. Department of Labor. <https://www.dol.gov/newsroom/releases/ebsa/ebsa20220125>
- ²⁷ Health Affairs Forefront. (2021). National Health Spending In 2020. *Health Affairs*. Retrieved March 28, 2022, from <https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/forefront.20211214.144442/full/>
- ²⁸ Beth McGinty. (2020). *Medicare's Mental Health Coverage: How COVID-19 Highlights Gaps and Opportunities for Improvement*. <https://doi.org/10.26099/sp60-3p16>
- ²⁹ Jacobson, G., Rae, M., Neuman, T., Orgera, K., and Boccuti, C. (2017). Medicare Advantage: How robust are plans' physician networks? *Kaiser Family Foundation*. <https://www.kff.org/report-section/medicare-advantage-how-robust-are-plans-physician-networks-report/>
- ³⁰ Jacobson, G., and Neuman, T. (2018). Prior authorization in Medicare Advantage plans: How often is it used? *Kaiser Family Foundation*. <https://www.kff.org/medicare/issue-brief/prior-authorization-in-medicare-advantage-plans-how-often-is-it-used/>
- ³¹ Colligan, L., Sinsky, C., Goeders, L., Schmidt-Bowman, and Tutty, M. (2016). Sources of physician satisfaction and dissatisfaction and review of administrative tasks in ambulatory practice: A qualitative analysis of physician and staff interviews. *American Medical Association*. <https://www.ama-assn.org/sites/ama-assn.org/files/corp/media-browser/public/ps2/ps2-dartmouth-study-111016.pdf>
- ³² American Medical Association. (2018). 2017 AMA prior authorization physician survey. <https://www.ama-assn.org/sites/ama-assn.org/files/corp/media-browser/public/arc/prior-auth-2017.pdf>
- ³³ The Lewin Group. (2000). Assertive community treatment literature review. From SAMHSA Implementation Toolkits website: http://media.shs.net/ken/pdf/toolkits/community/13.ACT_Tips_PMHA_Pt2.pdf
- ³⁴ Bond, G. R., Drake, R.E., Mueser, K.T., & Latimer, E. (2001). Assertive community treatment for people with severe mental illness: Critical ingredients and impact on patients. *Disease Management & Health Outcomes*, 9, 141-159. <https://link.springer.com/article/10.2165/00115677-200109030-00003>
- ³⁵ Rosenheck, R., et al. (2016). Cost-effectiveness of comprehensive, integrated care for first episode psychosis in the NIMH RAISE early treatment program. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, 42(4), 896–906.
<https://academic.oup.com/schizophreniabulletin/article/42/4/896/2413925>
- ³⁶ Kane, J. M. et al. (2016). Comprehensive Versus Usual Community Care for First-Episode Psychosis: 2-Year Outcomes From the NIMH RAISE Early Treatment Program. *The American Journal of Psychiatry*, 173(4), 362–372. <https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.2015.15050632>
- ³⁷ Crisis Now. (2022). *Sustainable Funding for Mental Health Crisis Services*. <https://crisisnow.com/wp-content/uploads/2022/01/Sustainable-Funding-Crisis-Coding-Billing-2022.pdf>
- ³⁸ Bouchery, E., Barna, M., Babalola, E., Friend, D., Brown, J., Blyler, C., Ireys, H., The Effectiveness of a Peer-Staffed Crisis Respite Program as an Alternative to Hospitalization, Psychiatric Services, August 2018
<https://mmhpi.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/COVID-MHSUDPrevention.pdf>
- ³⁹ Carlo, A. D., Barnett, B. S., & Unützer, J. (2021). Harnessing collaborative care to meet mental health demands in the era of COVID-19. *JAMA Psychiatry*, 78(4), 355. <https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2020.3216>
- ⁴⁰ Tikkanen, R., Fields, K., Williams III, R. D., & Abrams, M. K. (2020). Mental health conditions and substance use: Comparing U.S. needs and treatment capacity with those in other high-income countries. The Commonwealth Fund. <https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/issue-briefs/2020/may/mental-health-conditions-substance-use-comparing-us-other-countries>
- ⁴¹ American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry. (2012). Best principles for integration of child psychiatry into the pediatric health home.

https://www.aacap.org/App_Themes/AACAP/docs/clinical_practice_center/systems_of_care/best_principles_for_integration_of_child_psychiatry_into_the_pediatric_health_home_2012.pdf

⁴³ Meadows Mental Health Policy Institute. (2022). *Integration and the pediatric behavioral health workforce*.

https://mmhpi.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/03/Briefing-Summary_BHI_Workforce_Pediatrics_March2022.pdf

⁴⁴ McBain, R. K., Eberhart, N. K., Breslau, J., Frank, L., Burnam, M. A., Karedy, V., & Simmons, M. M. (2021). How to transform the U.S. mental health system: Evidence-based recommendations. RAND Corporation.

https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_reports/RRA889-1.html; BPC Behavioral Health Integration Task Force. (2021). *Tackling America's mental health and addiction crisis through primary care integration: Task force recommendations*. Bipartisan Policy Center. https://bipartisanpolicy.org/download/?file=/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/BPC_Behavioral-Health-Integration-report_R03.pdf

⁴⁵ Carlo, A. D., Barnett, B. S., & Unützer, J. (2021). Previously cited.

⁴⁶ Meadows Mental Health Policy Institute. (2021). *Lone star depression challenge*. <https://mmhpi.org/the-lone-star-depression-challenge/>

⁴⁷ Unützer, J., Harbin, H., Schoenbaum, M., & Druss, B. (2013, May). The collaborative care model: An approach for integrating physical and mental health care in Medicaid health homes. Health Home Information Resource Center. http://www.chcs.org/media/HH_IRC_Collaborative_Care_Model_052113_2.pdf

⁴⁸ Wells, K., Sherbourne, C., Schoenbaum, M., Ettner, S., Duan, N., Miranda, J., Unützer, J., & Rubenstein, L. (2004, April). Five-year impact of quality improvement for depression: Results of a group-level randomized controlled trial. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 61(4), 378–386. <https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/15066896/>

⁴⁹ Ell, K., Aranda, M. P., Xie, B., Lee, P.-J., & Chou, C.-P. (2010, June). Collaborative depression treatment in older and younger adults with physical illness: Pooled comparative analysis of three randomized clinical trials. *American Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, 18(6), 520–530. <https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/2022058/>

⁵⁰ Remoue Gonzales, S., & Higgs, J. (2020). Perspectives on integrated behavioral health in pediatric care with immigrant children and adolescents in a Federally Qualified Health Center in Texas. *Clinical Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 25(3), 625–635. <https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/1359104520914724>

⁵¹ Meadows Mental Health Policy Institute. (2021). *Lone star depression challenge*. <https://mmhpi.org/the-lone-star-depression-challenge/>

⁵² American Psychiatric Association. (2021). Eighteen organizations express support for the Collaborate in an Orderly and Cohesive Manner (COCM) Act which would bolster innovative model of provision of mental health care. <https://www.psychiatry.org/newsroom/news-releases/eighteen-organizations-express-support-for-the-collaborate-in-an-orderly-and-cohesive-manner-cocm-act-which-would-bolster-innovative-model-of-provision-of-mental-health-care>